These minutes have not been formally approved and are subject 
to change or modification by the public body at the next meeting.


SOUTH PLAINFIELD PUBLIC LIBRARY BOARD OF TRUSTEES 
MEETING MINUTES
February 10, 2015


The meeting was called to order by President Darlene Cullen at 7 pm.

President Cullen announced that the meeting was being held in accordance with the Open Public Meeting Act and as such, proper notice of the meeting was published in the official newspapers, The Observer, The Courier-News and The Home News Tribune.

President Cullen stated that she spoke to Anne Marie Stoeckel who is excused from tonight’s meeting as she is a judge for the Spelling Bee this evening.

In attendance were President Darlene Cullen, Vice President Christine Faustini, and Treasurer Melissa Katsingris.  Trustees:   Bob Bengivenga, Gary Jones, Frank Lemos, Stephanie Wolak, and Mayor’s Alternate Cheryl Nagel-Smiley.  Absent:  Superintendent’s alternate Annemarie Stoeckel.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  Led by Bob Bengivenga.

COMMITTEE APPOINTMENTS:

President Cullen thanked everyone who contacted her about the committees.  The Committees are basically the same with the exception of the technology committee, Cheryl was added to that committee and Cheryl is going to be the chairperson of the Community Relations Committee and Mr. Lemos is going to be sitting on it because he is going to be associated with The Friends and Annemarie with the schools; with the combination of the three of them would make it a good community relations committee.  The Friends requested three people this year to be represented from the Library.  Frank Lemos has attended many meetings and will be the Chair and Cheryl and Christine have attended the meetings and between the three of them, we will have pretty good coverage.  All the other committees will stay the same.

MINUTES:

President Cullen asked if there were any questions or comments from the Board. 
Cheryl Nagel-Smiley asked for clarification regarding the change of the last meeting minutes because her name was mentioned.  Vice President Faustini stated the name was supposed to be Ken not Cheryl.  Ms. Nagel-Smiley also clarified Frank’s question about the employee birthday holiday from the last meeting in that when she was on the personnel committee years ago they 
gave that to the employees as a benefit mainly because the history of it was because they didn’t have a private/personal area (bathroom, cafeteria, etc.) so we kindly gave this to them as just a freebee.
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President Cullen called for a motion to accept the Public meeting minutes of 
January 13, 2015.

Bob Bengivenga made the motion to accept the Public meeting minutes of January 13, 2015, seconded by Melissa Katsingris.  In Favor:  Bob Bengivenga, Gary Jones, Frank Lemos, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Faustini and President Cullen.  Opposed:  None.  Abstain:  Cheryl Nagel-Smiley

PAYMENT OF VOUCHERS:

Check #11107 through #11146,  totaling $81,436.44 were reviewed by Gary Jones, Vice President Faustini, and President Cullen prior to the Board meeting.

President Cullen asked if there were any questions or comments from the Board.  There were none.

President Cullen called for a motion to accept the payment of vouchers.

Frank Lemos made the motion to accept the payment of vouchers, seconded by Bob Bengivenga.  
The motion passed unanimously.

MONTHLY REPORTS:


Expense Report:  President Cullen asked if there were any questions or comments from the Board on the expense report.  

President Cullen called for a motion to accept the expense report.

Cheryl Nagel-Smiley made the motion to accept the expense report, seconded by Bob Bengivenga.  The motion passed unanimously.


Cash Receipt Report:  President Cullen asked if there were any questions or comments from the Board on the cash receipt report.  

President Cullen called for a motion to accept the cash receipt report.

Frank Lemos made the motion to accept the cash receipt report, seconded by Gary Jones.  The motion passed unanimously.
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Statistical Report:  President Cullen asked if there were any questions or comments from the Board on the statistical report.  

Cheryl Nagel-Smiley expressed concern about the numbers going down.  Linda replied it is very slow since construction began and the cold weather.  Vice President Faustini commented that attendance is still up which is a plus.  President Cullen went to the children’s program with Mr. Ray and it was very well attended.
President Cullen called for a motion to accept the statistical report.

Frank Lemos made the motion to accept the statistical report, seconded by Cheryl Nagel-Smiley.  The motion passed unanimously.

DIRECTOR’S REPORT:

Ms. Hansen stated that there was a nice turnout for Mr. Ray and will have him back again.  Next week on Wednesday the 18th we are having a special Chinese New Year celebration, Year of the Sheep; students from Wardlaw Hartridge will be here demonstrating traditional Chinese dancing and music and as they do not own a dragon costume for the dragon dance, they will be doing an alternate dance instead.  The Read Across America celebration on March 7th at the Senior Center at 11:00 am; a schedule attendance, costumes and books that will be read be sent out as it gets closer.  The Zen Mediation workshop had a good turnout and since there was an interest, the Soshima Center is willing to come back and do another program on a related topic.  Tomorrow night at the Sr. Center we are hosting a Unico program which is a dramatic reading of the short Italian play “The Interrogation” by Professor Santi Buscemi and William DaRienzo.  On March 1st, professional storyteller Judy England-McCarthy will be here telling stories of the Wild West., which is geared towards older kids/teen.  Ms. Hansen further stated that there were two purchase suggestions in the box this month.  Both for things we already owned and feels that in order to clarify things, she changed to the sign on the box to say please only put comments or suggestions relating to the library rather than the collection.  If they need to request materials they must come to the desk and fill out a form with a name and contact number.

President Cullen asked if there were any questions or comments for Linda.

Bob hopes everyone can attend tomorrow night’s program at the Sr. Center.

President Cullen called for a motion to accept the director’s report.

Frank Lemos made the motion to accept the director’s report, seconded by Cheryl Nagel-Smiley.  The motion passed unanimously.
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COMMITTEE REPORTS:


Finance and Budget:  Melissa Katsingris reviewed the Bank Statement report in detail.

President Cullen asked if there were any questions or comments from the Board.  There were none.

President Cullen called for a motion to accept the financial report.

Gary Jones made the motion to accept the financial report, seconded by Frank Lemos.  The motion passed unanimously.


Policy:  Gary Jones has nothing to report at this time.

Personnel:  Vice President Christine has nothing to report at this time.

Building & Grounds:  Bob Bengivenga has nothing to report at this time. 

Technology:  President Cullen stated that Annemarie Stoeckel had nothing to report at
this time.

Community Relations:  Cheryl Nagel-Smiley has nothing to report at this time.

Long Range Planning:  President Cullen has nothing to report at this time.

Mayor’s Report:  Cheryl Nagel-Smiley has nothing to report at this time.

Liaison to the Schools:  President Cullen stated that Annemarie Stoeckel had nothing to 
report at this time.

Board President:  President Cullen has nothing to report at this time.

Friends of the Library:  Cheryl Nagel-Smiley reported the following:  There are a couple of fundraisers.  One is on Friday February 20th at AC Moore; 10% of every item purchased will be donated to the Friends.  A flyer will be provided.  They are investigating Chipotle on April 14th and depending on if the library will be open, possibly a Spring Vendor and Bake sale Saturday. April 19th.  Calendars are still ongoing.  President Cullen asked for an update on the calendar sale.  Cheryl responded that they are not doing too good.  With Dr. Seuss’ birthday, the Friends will be supplying the food and juice boxes and utensils, etc.  Possibly sometime in May or June there is a Shakespeare Company out of Madison, NJ affiliated with Drew University, where they will come and put on a performance.  The Cultural Arts Commission (who would sponsor this) cannot make any profit.  The profits of ticket sales will be split between the Summer Drama workshop and the Friends of the Library.  The Friends will also be given the profits of the tables that are sold for Christmas in July.  We have the Museum pass program, Diggerland USA, which is where you can go and operate heavy equipment.  There was a suggestion made that some type of flyer be passed out.  Linda stated that they would pass out information about the Friends for about a week to the patrons that check out materials.
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Cheryl stated that the library has requested a new DVD cleaner.  Linda will get prices and the Friends will be purchasing this for the Library.  Finally the next meeting is on March 8th at 7:00 pm.  Frank Lemos explained that Christmas in July this year will be expanded so it will be across the street up to Walgreens/Oak Tree Road and added that there is another thing the Friends are looking at which is called Diggerland USA, West Berlin, NJ - 856-768-1110.  It is a Theme park and it is all construction stuff where children and adults can operate/ride heavy equipment.  It opens in March and the tickets can be purchased online with either a full day @ $29.95 and with the Friends CODE it is $24.95, which is about a $10.00 discount.  A half day ticket, which is after 2:00 pm, is available as well.  Adjacent to this is Sahara Sam’s indoor water park.  We are still waiting for the Diggerland USA code.  Frank stated that the Friends are going to vote on the constitution and  bylaws at the next meeting and will check with Ms. Lee about the calendars regarding what they will do with them.  

7:27 pm - Bob Bengivenga asked to be excused from the meeting after the following comment.  Happy Valentines Day everybody and added that he would like to see the layout of the flags before they do it.  At our last meeting it was told that they were going to change the layout and would like to see it and possibly give input on it.  President Cullen asked if this could be e-mailed to him and Bob responded yes, that was fine.

OLD BUSINESS:  President Cullen stated there is no old business at this time.

PUBLIC COMMENT:  

President Cullen called for a motion to open the meeting up to the Public.

Frank Lemos made the motion to open the Public portion of the meeting, seconded by Cheryl Nagel-Smiley.  The motion passed unanimously.

President Cullen asked if there were any questions or comments from the public.  There were none.

President Cullen stated that the public portion will remain open for the New Business discussion.
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NEW BUSINESS:

1.  Structural Concepts Payment VII:

President Cullen asked if there were any questions or comments.  There were none.

President Cullen called for a motion to approve payment to Structural which has been certified by the architect in the amount of $53,075.75.

Frank Lemos made the motion to approve payment to Structural in the amount of $53,075.75, seconded by Melissa Katsingris.  In Favor:  Gary Jones, Frank Lemos, Cheryl Nagel-Smiley, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Faustini and President Cullen.  Opposed:  None.

2.  T & M Proposal (Stilo/doghouse inlet over storm sewer):

President Cullen explained that there was a sewer line from the rescue squad and where our line is going there are intersections, so a “doghouse” inlet has to be made over the storm sewer.  We did speak to Bob prior to the meeting.  There were three attempts of quotes.  Structural Concepts, who is our contractor, put in a quote of $10,649.95 and Stilo Excavating put in a quote of $6,862.50 and Top Line Construction did not provide or would not provide a quote.  We did get Bob’s input prior to the meeting.  He did suggest to obviously go with Stilo; he is a local person, acceptable $4,000 difference and we know that he can do the work.  Cheryl asked what a “doghouse” inlet is.  President Cullen stated the way it was explained to her was that the sewer lines are intercepting and this is something to protect/connect it.  

President Cullen asked if there were any questions or comments.  There were none.

President Cullen called for a motion to accept the proposal from Stilo Excavating, Inc.

Frank Lemos made the motion to accept the proposal from Stilo Excavating, seconded by Vice President Faustini.  In Favor:  Gary Jones, Frank Lemos, Cheryl Nagel-Smiley, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Faustini and President Cullen.  Opposed:  None.













Library Board Minutes









February 10, 2015









Page 7
3.  Cleaning Services 2015:

Linda informed the Board that currently they are using Vanguard which is a large franchise, based out of Mt. Laurel.  They have not been too happy with their service or any franchise’s service because they subcontract out the work and when you complain they send you a new sub and they continue to do a poor job.  When we were calling around for quotes we’re looking at places that were a little more local.  The Next Level is a still a franchise, but is local and a much smaller franchise.  They also clean Westfield Public Library.  SPI Cleaning is not a franchise so the owner is also the person who would be doing the cleaning.  The Next Level came in at the same bid that we are currently paying Vanguard.  They are local.  They have done work at the Municipal building and feels better going with someone local and maybe take a little more pride in their work.  She spoke to Vanguard, The Next Level and SPI and they were all ok with the fact that we may close down at some point and having work interruptions.  It was not written in their contract but we will have them change that and say that there may be periods where we close down and will not need services.  They can prorate the cleaning for us.  Vice President Faustini stated that she looked at the quotes to get an idea and compare but noticed with Next Level they have frequency of service which not everyone has.  For example empty wastebaskets 5 times per week, clean glass 5 times per week, dusting as needed.  Did the other cleaning service do that every day?  The vacuuming caught my eye – will they only do that once a week which is not enough?  Linda responded that they did that to keep the cost down.  Vice President Faustini stated that we have crafts in here and feels that having a clean rug and paying more with people coming in here every day is better than having stuff all over the floor.  Linda stated that we could ask them to vacuum every day but that would raise the price as they charge per service.  Eric Aronowitz stated that we cannot go back and ask them to revise the proposal without giving everybody else the option of submitting a new proposal.  You can go with the higher proposal if the board deems it to be in the best interest of the Library.  Based upon what Christine said is certainly enough justification to go with the higher proposal because you are getting a higher level of service.  This is up to the Board.  President Cullen stated that the proposals do not list the same services.  Linda responded that she told them exactly what they need and does not feel spending an additional $200 for vacuuming every day.  There is a vacuum here if it gets that bad.  President Cullen stated that the next time we go out to bid, put everything we want in writing that they can go by (bid specs).  After a long discussion it was decided to accept the proposal from The Next Level.  President Cullen asked Linda to make sure they add the specification to their proposal about the library being closed at some time the rate will be prorated.  Linda stated she would.

President Cullen asked if there were any questions.  There were none.
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Frank Lemos made the motion to approve The Next Level as the library cleaning service, seconded by Stephanie Wolak.  In Favor:  Gary Jones, Frank Lemos, Cheryl Nagel-Smiley, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Faustini and President Cullen.  Opposed:  None.

President Cullen called for a motion to close the Public portion of the meeting.

Cheryl Nagel-Smiley made the motion to close the public portion of the meeting, seconded by Frank Lemos.  The motion passed unanimously.

TRUSTEE REMARKS:

Gary Jones:  Be safe because of the weather and try to bear with it.
Frank Lemos:  Happy Valentine’s Day everyone.  Welcome Cheryl Nagel-Smiley to the Board again, welcome.
Vice President Christine Faustini:  Happy Valentine’s Day and welcome Cheryl.
Stephanie Wolak:  Have a good month.  Stay warm and welcome back Cheryl.
Melissa Katsingris:  Welcome back Cheryl.  I’m looking forward to being Thing 2 on 
March 2nd and Happy Valentine’s Day.
Cheryl Nagel-Smiley:  I am glad to be back.  I see that my e-mail was read into the minutes and that came from my heart.  Perseverance pays off so I am glad to be here.  As I told Darlene I am planning to retire at the end of this year so as a Community Relation person I will have more time to spend in the field and Happy Valentine’s Day.  (inaudible)
 President Darlene Cullen:  Welcome back to the Board Cheryl; I did not work with you the first time but I have worked with you on many occasions.  I am glad to have you back and have your input up here.  If you are available on March 7th for Dr. Seuss, we really have a good time.  I am Thing 1, she is Thing 2 (Melissa), the Mayor is the Cat in the Hat, etc.  We have a lot of people that come help read, hand out cake or just come and be part of it.  It is one of the most attended events that we do have and it is really a good time so even if you could stop by for 10 minutes or help set up/clean up whatever, we welcome everyone.  One thing I want to mention that came up last month, I want to make sure everyone is clear that as a trustee we represent the Board but we should not be making any kind of promises to anyone.  If you have someone that approaches you on something, please bring it back to the Board or the appropriate committee, depending upon what it is.  We had a little incident, I will not go into detail, but a promise was made to someone and Linda had to spend a lot of time straightening it out so please when  
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someone comes to you and they ask you for a favor or for something please just don’t make any
promises.  We are a Board, we are one, and we will work it out.  We may not always agree on everything but will come to some kind of solution.  South Plainfield is having their first Restaurant week, which is February 22-28th  and there will be a list of restaurants and will be on the Borough website, it is in the Observer and it is in TAP and with TAP I have the links and you just hit the link to the restaurant. It is the first time that the Economic Development Committee and the business advisory Group are trying this.  It is up to each restaurant.  They can do a BOGO, a discount, a prefixed menu, etc.  Westfield has done it for many years and it is very successful.  It is the first time we are trying it.  Right now there are 5 or 6 restaurants on the list and it is up to each restaurant what they want to offer.  During this week they are supposed to give some type of bargain to entice you to go to their restaurant, try it out and spread the word.  The businesses are in town.  I have a dedicated column in TAP into South Plainfield it is called TAP into restaurant week and I am updating it as I get updates and I am assuming the Observer is going to update it every week and the Borough website is being updated.  They also have a Face book called Restaurant week South Plainfield.

ADJOURNMENT: 

President Cullen called for a motion to adjourn the Library Board Meeting at 7:49 pm.

Cheryl Nagel-Smiley made the motion to adjourn the meeting at 7:49 pm, seconded by Frank Lemos.  The motion passed unanimously.

President Cullen added:  Have a good evening and Happy Valentine’s Day.


Respectfully submitted, 

Carmela A. Sutor
Library Board Secretary
